
REMPSTONE PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held in the Village Hall on Monday 17th January 2011 at 7.30 pm

Present:
David Walker (in the Chair)

Richard Beeby



Joe Santoro



Joanne Taylor



Annalise Lovett



Nicki Dalton



David Bunker



Seven members of the public were also present together with County Cllr Mrs L Sykes



and Mrs Jenny Walker, Clerk.


The Chairman opened the first meeting in the new Village Hall and thanked County Cllr Mrs L Sykes 
for her financial support towards this project.

1.
Apologies for absence were received from Borough Cllr R Adair.

2.
The Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday 15th November 2010 were approved and signed by the 
Chairman as a true and correct record.  Proposed by Cllr. Dalton and seconded by Cllr J Taylor.  The 
question of car parking around the area of the Public House was raised as a matter arising and it was 
agreed that this would become a main agenda item for the next meeting.

3.
Chairman’s Review - mainly progress updates


(a)
Gullies - a report has been submitted to Notts CC listing and identifying problem areas 


namely at the crossroads, Wymeswold Road, slip road outside the Village Hall and more 


regular maintenance has been requested for the length of Main Street.


(b)
Wooden Bus Shelter - a request has been made for a maintenance inspection with 


subsequent repair and painting to be made.  The Highways Department to respond.


(c)
Polycarbonate Bus Shelter (Nottingham side)  - a seat has been requested similar to that in 

the one on the Loughborough side of the crossroads.


(d)
Buses - you will have noticed the appearance of Kinch Buses duplicating the 



Nottingham/Loughborough service operated by Premiere Travel.  The Kinch timetable 


operates five minutes earlier in both directions and offers cut price fares but is not as 


extensive as Premiere Travel as it has no Sunday service.  Whilst Kinch fares may be more 

attractive to non-pass holders a letter has been received from Premiere requesting 


passengers to stay loyal to them.  Copies of this letter are on the village notice boards.


(e)
BT Telephone Box - they are now treating the broken glass as dangerous and urgent.


(f)
Finger Post at the top of School Lane - has been reported and is on the list to be done 


when a contractor has a worthwhile batch of work to do in the area.


(g)
Bull Incident at Stanford - the Rights of Way officer has been contacted for guidance on 

using public footpaths where livestock is present.  Nothing is in writing but perhaps walking 

late afternoon at dusk carrying a torch may not be ideal.  As a result of the Stanford issue a 

working group has been set up representing the NFU, HSE and the Police to issue some 


guidelines that will be received in due course.

4.
Open Discussion Time

(a)
It was reported that Premiere Travel are to soon change their times in retaliation.


(b)
It was noted that it was not obligatory but was in fact illegal for farmers to put up signs saying 

“Beware of the Bull”.  However there is to be a change to the age of bulls near to footpaths. 


(c)
It was commented that dustbins throughout the village were left out too long making the 


village look untidy especially where the footpaths are narrow causing people to walk on the 

roads.  County Cllr Mrs Sykes said that in Leicestershire the Council is starting to fine people.  

A notice re Wheelie Bins is to be put on the next Agenda.



(d)
It was commented that the banks to the footpaths along the Wymeswold Road once again 

require cutting back.  (Mark McLaren 0115 878 6033) and that the speeding traffic is an 


ongoing issue.


(e)
A big ‘thank you’ should be given to RBC for gritting the footpaths on the Wysall Lane this 


winter.  It was confirmed that the supply of five free bags of salt for which we applied was 


never received.


(f)
Finally County Cllr Mrs Sykes affirmed that although most people do not like what is 


happening with the cutbacks they accept that it has to be done.  A budget meeting is to be 

held on 24th February when things will be made clearer but she honestly felt that there would 

be nothing to affect Rempstone too much.

5.
Planning Issues

(a)
10/01620/COU  Mr M Wetton, Holy Cross Convent, Rempstone Hall, Ashby Road, 


Rempstone..  Change of use from Convent to provide seven private residential dwellings.  

Permission Granted.

    
(b)
British Gypsum.  Proposed south western extension to Marblaegis Mine to extract gypsum 

and anhydrite from beneath land in the vicinity of Costock, Rempstone and East Leake. 



Cllr J Taylor declared an interest in this item and left the proceedings.  The Chairman said 

that a Scoping Report had been received which is basically a document to be looked at but 

we were expected to make some comments.  After discussion it was agreed to wait until the 

planning application - no timescales had been given to date. 


(c)
Star Energy Oil & Gas Ltd, Rempstone ‘A’ Well Site, Wymeswold Road, Rempstone.  To 

retain the existing site for oil and gas production for a further 10 years and to drill an 


additional well.



The Chairman said the application was relatively straight forward but he had received copies 

of two letters to RBC from residents that the Clerk read out.  The Chairman tabled a sketch to 

Councillors saying that the well itself was to be a new drilling and that the current access is 

within the 30 mph speed limit but that this new one would be outside that limit.  He felt that 

the 30 mph shown was too close to the village and that possibly we could be looking for a 


S106.  He said there was less oil coming out so there would not be so many vehicles any 


way.  After discussion it was agreed to:



-
support the letters from residents



-
seek a S106



-
get the access we requested in the first place



-
expect the good relations with Star Energy (formerly Pentex) to continue.

6.
Village  Hall

The Chairman reported that there was not much to add as all residents had now had an opportunity to 
view the hall for themselves.  There was to be a meeting with regard to a proper understanding of the 
sound system that included a wireless approach in lieu of the loop system.  At the first event the fire 
alarm was set off so ways of operating the kitchen equipment are to be examined in the light of this.  
The tables and chairs are still awaited and the Parish Office will be equipped at the end of March.

7.
Finance


(a)
Signatories to Bank Accounts - the Clerk handed application forms from the Nat West 


Bank to Cllr Mrs Lovett and Cllr Mrs Taylor who have undertaken to provide this service with 

the Council’s approval.  These forms are to be completed and actioned as a way forward.


(b)
Bank Reconciliation for the quarter 1st October to 31st December 2010 was tabled and 


accepted. 


(c)
Payment of Cheques


(i)
Chq. 439 in the amount of £1,409.98 was made payable to Nisbets plc for a glass 


washer and bar display fridge for the Village Hall.



(ii)
Chq. 440 in the amount of £26,564.40 was made payable to W R Bloodworth & Sons 


Ltd, Building Contractors for Village Hall rebuild.



(iii)
Chq. 441 in the amount of £4,184.21 was made payable to  GV Multi-Media for Audio 


Visual and sound installation equipment to Village Hall.



(iv)
Chq. 442  in the amount of £939.99 was made payable to Nisbets plc for a Classeq 


Glasswasher for Village Hall.



(v)
Chq. 443 in the amount of £859.14 was made payable to Nisbets plc for a Counter 


Top Boiler and miscellaneous kitchen items for Village Hall.



(vi)
Chq. 444 in the amount of £71.29 was made payable to Nisbets plc for balance owed 


by shortfall in payment for kitchen order for Village Hall.



(vii)
Chq. 445 in the amount of £42,960.35 was made payable to W R Blood worth & Sons 


Ltd, Building Contractors for Village Hall rebuild.



(viii)
Chq. 446 in the amount of £2,972.75 was made payable to GNA Surveyors Ltd for 


Village Hall rebuild.



(ix)
Chq. 447 in the amount of £2,109.13 was made payable to Action Alarms Ltd for 



installation of CCTV for Village Hall.



(x)
Chq. 448 in the amount of £6,000 was made payable to Classic Home Improvements 


for design and installation of bar for Village Hall.



(xi)
Chq. 449 in the amount of £120 was made payable to Rempstone Parochial Church 


Council for use of the Church for Parish Council meetings between 09.11.09 and 



15.11.10.



(xii)
Chq. 450 in the amount of £507.59 was made payable to Aon for adjustment 



premium on insurance to Village Hal now reverted back to Parish Council from 



agreed practical completion date by Contractor.



(xiii)
Chq. 451 in the amount of £2,077.51 was made payable to Mrs J M Walker, for 



remuneration (£1,650) and expenses (£427.51) for the financial year 2010/2011.


(d)
Refunded Monies


(i)
VAT in the amount of £15,328.99 for the last quarter ending 31st December 2010.



(ii)
Big Lottery Fund in the amount of £91,096.00 for the last quarter ending 31st 



December 2010.



(iii)
Rushcliffe Borough Council in the amount of £7,000 for grant awarded for Village 



Hall.



(iv)
Refund from Nisbets plc in the amount of £822.49 for a more suitable glass washer.

8.
The Localism Bill

The Clerk tabled a short document to Councillors explaining this.  The Chairman said that the new 
Government are keen to introduce this Bill to give more authority to Parish Councils and that although 
it went through Parliament on 13th December it has not yet become law.  There are going to be some 
significant changes including the existing audit regime and the procedures at present in place within 
the Standards Board for the Code of Conduct both of which are to be disbanded.  The “quality” Parish 
Council concept is to be replaced by the introduction of “general competence awards“.  Notts County 
Council are not far into it yet so we will continue to have it on the agenda.

9.
NCC (Rempstone Bridleway No. 11) Diversion Order 2010

This has been brought about by Cemex and is for a temporary period of some eighteen months.

10.
The Future of the Self-Set Conifer

This has caused concern because of a slight lack of visibility at the corner and will possibly only be a 
real problem as it grows.  Agreed to wait and monitor it and meanwhile to get the views of the 
immediate neighbours.

11.
Cllr J Santoro

(a)
Neighbourhood Watch


Reported a total of 16 crimes in November and 20 in December, three of which were in 


Rempstone.  Four offenders are currently on bail for crimes in Rempstone and Costock.  A 

cattle lorry stolen from a farmer has been found.  House callers should produce a “Pedler’s 

Certificate”, with photograph, that you should ask to see before you buy from them.


(b)
East Leake Health Centre


The meeting arranged for 18th January has been cancelled and the next meeting is on 8th 


February but progress on this project will be very slow.

12.
Any Other Business

(a)
It was confirmed that Ian McKinley, East Midlands Airport Security, be invited to be guest 


speaker at the Annual Parish Meeting on 21st March.


(b)
Discussion took place about the Royal Wedding on 29th April and whether or not we should 

have a village celebration of some kind.  It was concluded that Stanford Hall are doing 


something for all the local villages and that we were concentrating our efforts on the official 

opening of the Village Hall at the end of March. 


(c)
It was agreed that ‘Open Discussion Time’ would be an agenda item for the next 



meeting to discuss the best place for it on the agenda..


(d)
It was suggested that a Book for Residents could be introduced possibly to link up with the 

Website that would be up and running very shortly.

13.
Correspondence

(a)
The  Clerk had received details from RCAN of a Parish Forum to be held in February at RBC 

and in the absence of the Clerk and Chairman, Cllr R Beeby, Vice Chairman, undertook to 

attend.


(b)
The Clerk read out a letter received from Mr N Taylor, resident, about problems with dogs not 

on a lead accessing his property from the public footpath at the corner.  Once again  Cllr Mrs 

Taylor declared an interest in this issue.  The Chairman said he would make enquiries from 

the dog warden and look what steps could be taken and would meanwhile acknowledge 


receipt of the letter.

14.
Date of Next Meeting:  Monday 21st March 2011 (Annual Parish Meeting).


The Chairman thanked everyone for their attendance and declared the meeting closed at 9.07 pm.

Signed: ______________________________

Date:     ______________________________



